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MIDDLE SPRING PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH (USA) 

The Middle Spring Messenger 

May 

May 2025 

The annual Memorial Day Service 
will be held on Wednesday, May 14.  
The Shippensburg Town Band will 
present a mini concert at 6:30 PM 
and the Memorial Day Service will 
begin at 7:00 PM.  LTC Richard J. 
Bonitz, USMC/USAR, Retired will 
be the speaker. The American Le-
gion Minutemen will also participate. 
The service will be held outdoors, 
weather permitting, at the Richwine 
Pavilion. In case of inclement weath-
er, it will be held inside. 
 
LTC Richard J. Bonitz, USMC/
USAR, Retired 
 

Rich Bonitz is a 1969 graduate of 
Shippensburg Area Sr. High School. 
He also holds a Bachelors and three 
Masters Degrees from Shippensburg 
University. Rich is a retired Lieuten-
ant Colonel having served in the mil-
itary for a total of 29 years. He 
served 3 years on active duty in the 

U.S. Marine Corps and another 26 years in the Marine and Army Reserves.  On ac-
tive duty, he spent a tour of duty with the 1st Marine Air Wing in Iwakuni, Japan 
and a tour with the 2nd Marine Division in Camp Lejeune, NC.  
 

He has served as a platoon leader, a company commander, various staff positions, 
and as an instructor of the Combined Arms and Services Staff School. His military 
education includes Marine Officer Candidate School, Marine Officer Basic School, 
Marine Basic Communication Officers Course, Advanced Infantry Officers School, 
and Command and General Staff College. 
 

Rich is a retired Principal from the Chambersburg Area School District.  He also 
was the interim Director of the Grace B. Luhrs Elementary School, Shippensburg 
University and a supervisor of student teachers for Wilson College. 
 

Rich and his wife Vickie have been married for 45 years and reside in Shippens-
burg.  In retirement, they enjoy taking ocean and river cruises with their most re-
cent ones being a Nile River cruise in Egypt last year and the Panama Canal this 
past January. Additionally, they love and enjoy spending time with their family. 
They are also the proud parents of two adult married daughters and four grandchil-
dren. 
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Pastor Ed works from home Saturday and Monday. He is in 

the office Tuesday and Wednesday, 9:00 am - 4:00 pm; 

Thursdays by appointment. 

 
Secretary hours are Tuesday through Friday, 9 am to 3 pm.  

 

Pastor Ed Blank      Church Email:  pastor@middlespringpc.org 

Cell:  (717) 372-9894      Confidential Email:  ehb47@comcast.net 

Home:  (717) 458-4104 

 

 Transitional Pastor:  Rev. Edward Blank 

 Organist:  Ingrid Winckler 

 Choir Director:  Lindsay Evanchak 

 Handbell Choir Director:  Jan Ile 

 Nursery Supervisor:  Brenda Varner 

 Youth Fellowship Director:  Jason Henry 

 Pastor Emeritus:  Rev. Jim Richwine 

 Secretary:  Lisa Laughlin 

 Website:  www.middlespringpc.org 

 Email:  secretary@middlespringpc.org 

 Address:  135 Middle Spring Road 
                 Shippensburg, PA  17257  

 Church Phone:  717-532-8198 

May Worship Participants 

May 4 -  Jill & Jim Corwin 

May 11 -  Dennis Mowers &   

     Michaella 

May 18 -  Elizabeth & Dane Bricker 

May 25 -  Janet Sailhamer &    

        The Dyson Family 

The Special Offering for May will go to the Presbyterian Pentecost Offering, which 
goes to support young people in Christ and inspire them to share their faith, ideas, 
and unique gifts with the church and the world. 

PLEASE CONSIDER BEING A GREETER! 
 
The sign-up sheet is in the narthex 
and we need to add some 
names.  Contact Kathy Palmer with 
any questions.  The help will be 
greatly appreciated.  Thank you! 
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 From the  
Deacons’  

bench 

Friends in Fellowship will meet on Wednesday, May 14 at 11:30 am at the 

Nonna Restaurant (formerly Pizza and Stuff). Bring a friend and join us around 

the table in fellowship and good food.   
 

Contact Jan Ile by May 11 if you will be attending at 717-977-7670 or email 

at janile@pa.net. 

Deacon of the month for  
May is 
 

Pris Gould 
(717) 532-3392 
gouldpm@comcast.com 

The first Sunday of each month the 

deacons will be collecting items for the 

Community Cares Family Shelter.  You 

may leave items in the boxes at the entrances 

at any time. Toiletries, cleaning supplies, dry/

canned goods, children’s snacks, towels, cooking oil, bleach, 

and paper products are needed by the families.  And we are 

now collecting blankets!  
 

Follow their posts on Facebook! 

Talking to our Lord 
 

Lord, thank you for this day, and also for our family and 
the many blessings you give to us. 
 
Guide our path, our thoughts, words, and actions. May 
we live in a way that honors you. 
 
Amen. 
 
 
- Deacon Jeanette Chamberlin 

mailto:janile@pa.net
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Violet Barr 

1001 E. Oregon Road 

Lititz, PA  17543 

vmrabarr@gmail.com 

717-392-4907 

Mary Bard 
Celebration Villa, Room 135 

129 Walnut Bottom Road 

Shippensburg, PA  17257 

Tom Barksdale 
100 Green Ridge Lane, Apt 120 

Newville PA 17241 

(717) 776-8280 

Dorothy M. Nye 

Swaim Health Center, Rm. 329 

210 Big Spring Rd 

Newville, PA 17241 

(717) 776-8513 

Mary Lou Ocker 

Celebration Villa, Room 151 

129 Walnut Bottom Road 

Shippensburg, PA  17257 

(717) 477-8089 

Jean Wenger 

Celebration Villa, Room 140 

129 Walnut Bottom Road 

Shippensburg, PA  17257 

Dick Weaver 

Bridges at Bent Creek 

2100 Bent Creek Blvd. Apt. 112 

Mechanicsburg, PA  17050 

(717) 576-8996 

Joan Schroeder 
Menno Haven 
141 Village Square 
Chambersburg PA 17201  

Dottie Reese 
Country Meadows 

4905 E. Trindle Rd. 

Building 3, Rm. 3088 

Mechanicsburg, PA. 17055 

(717) 658-7470 

Howard and Doe Davis 
1166 Ashton Drive 
Shippensburg PA  17257 
davishoward277@gmail.com 

(717) 530-1133 
(H) (717) 729-0147 

Bob and Betty Harper 
1418 Oakwood Ct 
Chambersburg PA 17201 
(R) (717) 860-6706 
(B) (717) 860-6191 
rch1418@comcast.net 
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Session Highlights for APRIL 2025 
 

The April Session meeting was held on April 1, 2025, at 6:00 PM in the library/classroom.  Don Cover led the Session in 
devotions and opened the meeting with prayer. 
The Clerk’s report indicated that Sunday worship continued to be in person but was also offered live at 10:30 AM through 
Facebook and available on the church’s YouTube channel and website. Attendance for March was as follows: 

      Sanctuary         Online       
March 2     71   18 
March 5 (Ash Wednesday)   32   14       
March 9     83   10        
March 16    58   16       
March 23    67     8     
March 30    86   15 
 

The following Consent Agenda Items were Approved: 
 

1. The minutes of the March 4, 2025 Session meeting. 
2. The minutes of the March 11, 2025 Deacon meeting. 
3. The worship time for Easter Sunday will be at 10:00 AM with no Sunday School. 
4. Tammy Maclay requested that we collect health kits and personal hygiene kits in July and food donations in 

August as part of our sponsorship for the migrant camp. We do this through Fruitbelt Farmworker Christian 
Ministry. 

5. Rev. Jamie McLeod will lead worship on April 27, and  Kemper Dyson will lead worship on May 4 in Pastor 
Ed's absence. 

6.  Worship time for the summer will be 9:30 AM from June 1 through September 7. 
 

Rick Bradford from Operation Christmas Child will present a Moment for Mission to highlight the purpose of the pro-
gram.   
 

Several estimates were presented for repairing, sealing, and striping the parking lots, but no action was taken. 
 

A proposal was presented to repair and enclose the kitchen porch. It was decided that members of the congregation could 
remove the roof and wait for another proposal to compare costs before proceeding. 
 

A new garage door and opener for the shed were approved at a cost of $1235 from Cumberland Garage Doors. 
 

A maintenance agreement with Wadels for the mini-splits was approved for $960. 
 

Lisa Laughlin was hired as the new secretary at $18 per hour for 20 hours a week.  She will begin on April 22.  Rebecca 
will train her for 2 weeks or longer if needed. 
 

The Memorial Day Service program has been finalized.  Ret. LTC Richard Bonitz will be the speaker. 
 

The Group Mission Trips canceled the Youth Mission Trip to Bloomington, IL. Jason is looking at other Mission Trip 
options. 
 

The chairs around the communion table will be replaced by 2 Cherry Chairs from Blue Mountain Woodcraft, LLC., at a 
cost of $710, which will be paid from the Memorial Fund. 
 

New Choir Folders are needed. Anyone who would like to sponsor a folder in memory or honor of a loved one will have 
the opportunity to do so. The cost will be determined, and an announcement will be made when you can start donating. 
The money will go to the Memorial Fund. 
 

A Children’s Church is being explored.  The program will run from September through May. More information about the 
program will be forthcoming. 
 

At the March 27 Community Meal, 8 in-person meals were served, 68 drive-thru meals were served, and 30 meals were 
given to the Family Shelter.  
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Souled Out          

Lend A Hand Helps Closer to Home 
 
 
By Jim Davis 
 
Lend A Hand recently returned from our first trip out to the 
western part of  North Carolina. We worked in a home near the 
town of  Canton, NC, which lies west of  Asheville. There is a 
tremendous amount of  work still to be done in the area. As 
with most disaster sites, the rebuilding will take 6-10 years. We 

are hopefully that we will be able to establish a relationship with one of  the PDA sites in 
the area which will be opening up in May.   
 
In January, we worked in the eastern part of  the state once again and were able to finish 
work on a home damaged from the 2018 hurricane. The person who lives in this house 
hadn’t been able to live in it since that hurricane. It is hard to imagine the difficulty one 
would have, not having your home for 6 years!    
 
We have four trips scheduled for the remainder of  the year. The week of  April 27 we will 
be returning to the eastern NC area once again. We have trips scheduled for Sept. 7-13, 
Oct. 5-11 and Nov. 9-15. These trips will be going to NC although which side is yet to be 
determined. Additional information will be available at www.lendahand.net once details are 
worked out. 

Lend A Hand        Page 6 

Souled Out Youth Fellowship would like to thank everyone for their continued 
support of  the youth group and our annual mission trip.  Specifically, we would 
like to thank everyone who came out to our chicken BBQ and silent auction!  It 
was a great event!  Thanks again for your support and prayers. 

https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2F4vcg485ab.cc.rs6.net%2Ftn.jsp%3Ff%3D001FErJOHB0NQRsewPNfbTT_bNT9XaT-JcWXtw9qqJrbOAPwxUmhhxPSLus3t0B70JNtHghrRmXIIQi1aXfRGITO_kYEeSx_hKtfluQa_V2PZRhgWeV24zeADUSoRrnzcgRCrxjjTF4mGHTANTCSvAPKA%3D%
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A Congregational Gathering will be held on May 18 after 
worship to assess the progress made since the last gathering. A 
lunch will be provided. Things to discuss will include music, 
worship style, fellowship, and outreach events you asked to 
have, as well as current congregational needs.  
 
Your input is essential to reaching our goals, so please try to 
attend. 

Upcoming Meetings and Gatherings     

The Nominating Committee will meet on Sunday, May 25th, 
after Worship Service in the Library. 

 The Family Fun Fest will be held on Saturday, September 13th, from 10 am until 2 

pm.  The committee is currently making plans for this year's event. More updates 

will be coming as the summer progresses.  

Please mark your calendars! We 

definitely will need help setting up and 

during the event. Your help at the previous 

events has been greatly 

appreciated.  Thanks to everyone! 

On May 11, Mother’s Day, we will have a breakfast before worship, prepared by 
the men of  the congregation, to honor our Mothers and all women. The 
breakfast will be held from 8:45 to 9:45 AM.   
 

There will not be Sunday School that day.   
 

Come help celebrate the women in your life.  The breakfast will consist of  
Gilda’s famous breakfast casserole, cinnamon buns and fruit cup. 
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Special Music          

The Adult Sunday School Class meets every Sunday morning 

at 9:15 am in the Fellowship Hall. We are studying from the 

Life Guide Bible Series The Book of  Daniel. 

 Daniel contains some amazing literature and adventures. It 

was written around 600 BC, yet it accurately describes the 

future rise and fall of  four great empires! Despite being thrust into an unbelieving world, Daniel 

continues to obey God regardless of  the consequences, or attempts of  others to integrate him into a 

foreign culture. 

Need answers? Looking for hope? Come and join our class and expand your capacity to trust a 

sovereign God for your future. His eternal plan includes you! 

Our group is growing and we have such interesting discussions. We would love to see you on Sunday 

mornings. 

The Presbyterian Women’s Bible Study will meet at 1:00 on Tuesday, May 20 in 
the library.  
 

Contact Kathy Palmer with any questions or for study details. 

Special Music for May: 
 
May 18  Lindsay Evanchak 
May 25  Middle Spring Quartet 
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Want to save taxes on your RMD's (Required Minimum Distribution) while giving to Middle Spring 
Presbyterian Church ?    

If you're currently subject to taking an RMD from your rollover IRA or pension plan, you can make any part of 
your distribution non-taxable if you donate directly to Middle Spring Presbyterian Church.  By giving directly 
from your IRA/pension to the church, the funds you pull out are not taxed, possibly reducing your overall tax 
bill while you continue making your charitable contribution to MSPC. If you think this is something you'd like 
more information about the process and the benefits of taking the distribution this way, talk to Pastor Ed, Gary 
or myself.   

Greg McMullen, Finance Chair MSPC. 
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Ink Cartridge Return Program   
 

Please remember to donate to our Staples 

Ink Cartridge Return Program.  We 

aim to collect 20 used cartridges to receive 

our maximum $40 per month in savings 

for office supplies and equipment.  We have saved 

thousands of dollars through this program over the years!  

Thank you for your continued support! 

Jim Corwin (717) 532-8747 

Save Your Pull Tabs! 
 

Session continues to support the Ronald 
McDonald House by collecting the pull 
tabs from soda cans. These are being col-
lected in a marked container in the narthex. 

There is a nursery sign-up sheet for 2025 
available!  If you are interested in helping 
in the nursery, please check your calendars 
and stop by the nursery to sign up.  
 
Brenda is there early if you would like to 

come in before church. 

Cell Phone Collection 
 

The Service Ministry at Middle Spring 

Church is collecting used or broken cell 

phones for the military.  The Military 

Mama Network collects them and 

turns them into Calling Cards for de-

ployed military members and their fam-

ilies.  If you have a phone to contribute please contact 

Brad Beidel for pickup.  There is also a box located in 

the Church lobby for collection.   

Introducing Lisa        

Service Ministry                                    

Shippensburg Area Community Meal 
The next community meal will be May 22 at 5:00 pm.  If you would like to volunteer, 

donate, or need more information, contact Jared Krebs at 717-578-0887.  

 

Please come out, have dinner with us, and meet the people we support with this 

ministry! 

Welcome, Lisa! 
 
We extend a warm welcome to the new face in the church office.  
 
Lisa Laughlin comes to us after 31 years at Shippensburg University, 
where she worked as an office administrator to multiple departments 
and projects. She has also worked extensively with the Boy Scouts of  
America as a leader . 
 
Please come by the office and say hello! 
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Warren & Kyla Jones   5/1 

Dennis & Julie Drachbar  5/11 

Danny & Jeannie Chamberlin  5/12 

Howard & Doe Davis   5/20 

Dane & Elizabeth Bricker  5/21 

Ken & Judy Weller   5/22 

Paul & Gretchen Leitner  5/29 

Jan Ile   5/1 

Joyce Russell  5/2 

Austin Kelso  5/4 

Todd Melisauskas  5/5 

Ray Staver   5/7 

Kathy Bierbower  5/8 

Michelle Mosher  5/14 

Jeanette McCans  5/15 

Doris Holtry  5/16 

Bonnie Reed  5/21 

Nicholas Drachbar 5/21 

Michele Clouser  5/22 

Nelson Heberlig  5/23 
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Thank You       

Our summer worship schedule begins on 
June 1. 
 
From June 1 to September 7, the worship 
service will be held at 9:30 am.  
 
There will be no Sunday School during the 
summer. 
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Phone numbers and email addresses are available in the church directory 

 

Mission and Vision 
 

Middle Spring Presbyterian Church called together by God to worship, grow, and serve 
 

To worship, we gather 

to praise and glorify God 

to be transformed by the Spirit 

  to forgive and to be forgiven 

  to witness to our faith in our triune God 

  to pray for guidance in our lives 

as we meet life’s challenges 

and care for God’s world and God’s children 

In worship, we experience God’s presence inviting us to grow. [Colossians 1:10] 
 

To grow, we seek 

  to read the Bible for understanding and reflection 

  to learn about our Christian faith and Reformed tradition 

  to be open to new ways the truth is revealed in the world today 

to share our faith journey with one another 

  to become more committed to Christ’s mission 

In growing, we hear God’s invitation to respond and serve.      [John 17:18] 
 

To serve, we reach out 

  to proclaim the good news of the saving grace of God 

  to share our blessings 

  to offer hope and comfort 

  to experience fellowship with others 

  to improve the lives of those in need around the world, 

heeding Christ’s call to “Tend my sheep.”      [John 21:16] 
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Session 
 

Jan Ile Clerk, Worship Ministry 

Rev. Edward Blank Moderator 

Park Bierbower  Fellowship & 

Outreach, Worship Ministry 

Stew Cook Building and 

Grounds Session Liaison 

Jill Corwin Service Ministry 

Don Cover Chair, Nominating  

Kemper Dyson Co-Chair,  

Growth Ministry 

Jared Krebs Chair, Service 

Ministry 

Greg McMullen Chair, 

Personnel; Chair, Finance 

Susie Rohr Co-Chair, Growth 

Ministry  

Deacons 
Sue Beidel, Moderator, Pastoral Care & 

Home Communion, Milestone Recognition, 

Transportation, Medical Equipment 

Larry Ocker, Co-Moderator, Pastoral Care & 

Home Communion, Communion Supplies 

Stevie Nordai, Secretary, Representative to 

Nominating Committee 

Janet Sailhamer, Care and Share, Christmas 

Fruit Baskets 

Jeanette Chamberlin, Care and Share, 

Christmas Fruit Baskets  

Pris Gould, Chancel/Funeral/Holiday Flowers 

Rick Arnold, Pulpit Scarves and Banners 

Judy Heberlig, Chancel/Funeral/Holiday 

Seasonal Flowers 

Jan Mooney, Community Outreach 

Larry Singer, Community Outreach, 

Transportation, Medical Equipment 

Dorina Saul, Community Outreach, Milestone 

Recognition  

Prayer Requests 

 

 

 

 

 
If you have need of prayers, 

please contact Pastor Ed - 

pastor@middlespringpc.org 
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